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Treasurer Seeks Additional Funds For House Repairs 
I am pleased to report that the current active brothers and 

pledges are paying their bills on time, and the current accounts 
payable are being taken care of (things like food, heat, mortgages, 
taxes, insurance). However, we are unable to fund any serious 
capital improvements to the house. Let me take this opportunity 
to outline some of our most urgent needs. 

About one-third of the West Lounge ceiling is totally rotted 
out This will require approximately $3,000 to repair. The 
second-floor bathroom needs new plumbing. A small portion of 
the front porch has collapsed due to age. This will cost $1,000-
$2,000 to repair. We would also like to provide the West Lounge 
with some good, sturdy furniture. A brand new problem just 
cropped up; it appears that we have a broken waterpipe that will 
need to be repaired or replaced. The front door, which was 

replaced a year ago, is broken due to poor installation. We are 
going to try to get the contractors to fix it at no cost, but it could 
cost up to $1,000 if they don't believe that faulty installation was 
the cause. For all of these things, active brothers' dues are just not 
adequate. 

We need help from our alumni. I am not sure if all of you are 
aware that money that is sent to National does not filter down to 
us. We see none of the money that is sent to National. Of course, 
our annual voluntary alumni contribution program, the Sigma 
Pi Alumni Fund, brings in income to support the cost of our 
alumni relations efforts, including The Muse and promotional 
materials for events such as Dolly's roast and Homecoming. 
Amounts contributed annually have been increasing (thanks to 

(continued on page two) 
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THE MUSE 

Published regularly by Sigma Pi Fraternity at Cornell Univer. 
sity for its members and friends. News and pictures are welcome 
at all times. Send all correspondence to Sigma Pi Fraternity, 
Alumni Records Office, P.O. Box 876, Ithaca, NY 14851-0876. 

Bands Play At House Parties 

Socially, things have been going well at the Pi-house. I've 
been trying to bring back the traditions that seemed to be getting 
away from us a little in the last few years. The rock-'n' -roll tea 
will be a definite this year (although no alcohol will be served). 
Alumnus Brian "Pot Pie" Schimmoller '86 told me, "The pros­
pect of having a 'dry' rock-'n'-roll tea is rather sobering" (duhh­
hurpp), but the party should be amazing. 

Although dealing. with the new drinking age of 21 and the 
university's subsequent alcohol policies has been different, 
things have been going quite smoothly. Despite a limited budget, 
we've had some type of function every weekend. There has been a 
cry from the masses for improved sorority relations. \Ve've had 
parties with Alpha Chi Omega, Kappa Delta, Kappa Alpha 
Theta (on the sand), Alpha Gamma Delta (my personal favorite), 
and Alpha Epsilon Phi from Binghamton, and many more are 
expected. Nutty alumnus Charlie Bevilacqua '86 came up from 
the Binghamton weekend with Chris Selland '86 and enjoyed it 
greatly. 

We've also had some great bands play at the house. Group 
Effort (led by Brothers Howie Glatzer '87 and Richard Lobovsky 
'87) put on a great show; SWAMMP, the reggae band for the 
beach party, was a new twist for the Pi-house, and the Certified 
Blues Band is playing at our joint party with Alpha Tau Omega 
(similar to the party created by Bill Hoppin '85 a few years ago). 

I hope to see many alumni return to enjoy the spirit of the 
Pi-house in the near future. 

Stu Strumwasser '88 
Social Chairman 

From left to right: Eric Kabat '89, Steve Scherzer '89, Steve Simms 
'89, and Gary Rez.ak '89 enjoy the sun, sand, and suds at the beach 

party. 

THE MUSE 

Michael "Prince" Najjar '88; who is studying farming, enjoys the 
rewards of his strenuous labor. 

Brothers Enhance Kitchen 

Greetings to everyone from "the Doll" and your loving kitch­
en staff. Kitchen activities are running smoothly this semester. 
Bill Freedman '89, my assistant, and I are monitoring the kitchen 
and all of its jobs closely to keep it clean and orderly. We're happy 
to report that we inherited a smooth operation from former 
Steward Lloyd "Svelte" Robinson '87, and we are confident that 
we can maintain this excellence. However, Dolly claims that the 
kitchen's success is due to his "culinary expertise." (He may be 
losing his hair, but he's not losing his wit.) 

There have been some unbelievable additions to the kitchen. 
Not only have we returned to Monday night Barm (due mainly in 
part to the constant requests of "Luther" Rothenberg '87) and 
pickles with Doll's Dell, but we also have a new, state-of-the-art 
toaster oven for that morning toast. Also, we recently had the 
hood/exhaust system steam cleaned. This not only reduces our 
risk of fire but makes Dolly's cooking smell even better while 
we're walking down the hill. 

Bruce Kornfeld '89 
Steward 

Treasurer, continued 

loyal alumni support), but much more needs to be done before we 
can fund such substantial repairs as those described above. 

Finally, we have outstanding alumni receivables-in large 
part from alums of the last five years-in the amount of more 
than $20,000. Needless to say, this money would really be a big 
help in our current situation. We plan to start a major drive in 
April to collect these outstanding bills. Once this drive is com­
pleted, all remaining bills will be forwarded to the Ithaca Credit 
Bureau. 

In summary, the house is doing well. But we do need help 
with some major improvement problems. We love our Pi·house 
and wish to see it maintained and upgraded from time to time. 
We would appreciate your continuing support, either through a 
contribution or through payment of your outstanding bill. 
Thanks very much. 

Bob Pearl '88 
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Spring Weekend Approaches 
For all of you alumni, there are few pieces of information that 

are worth hearing about. A notice and sign-up form will be 
arriving shortly regarding Spring Weekend, which is scheduled 
for May 8-10. Instead of the traditional road rally, I've changed 
the format. We will be sponsoring a round robin softball tourna­
ment. On Saturday, we are all going to head up to Jessup Field 
with food and drink and enjoy a day out on the ballfield: .Teams 
will consist of graduated classes, with the undergraduate brother­
hood filling in where needed. The class of '85 has proclaimed 
itself the winner, so I'd encourage all of you "younger fellas" to 
get in touch with your classmates and show these guys up .. 

We've had an exciting semester and )l.a:ve many more amaimg 
events yet to occur. We encourage alumni to drop in some time 
and visit. Most recently, Paul Aarnio '65 dropped by, all the way 
from Texas. He reported that his two children, Gene and Amber, 
a.re doing very well and are looking forward to careers at Cornell 
(even though they are both younger than 13). 

If you need any information about events, don't hesitate to 
give me a call.· My n urn ber is 6071272-07 48; or you-ciui 'cidloil tlie 
house phone, which is 272-8767. It's been great writing to you, 
and I hope to see you in the near future. 

Jeff Borgida '88 
AI umni Secretary 

Sigma Pi Pledging Returns 
To Traditions 

Pledging in 1987 has seen a return to the old traditions. What 
could be more appropriate in retaining the foundation upon 
which the original Pi-house was built than starting from the 
beginning? This year, with the help of all of the active brothers 
and 16 pledges, this goal has been met. 

A lot of new spirit has returned to the pledging process, which 
is perhaps the most important part of one's journey to brother­
hood. Interviews and Sigma Pi history (both national and chap­
ter) quizzes have become an important part of weekly Thursday 
night pledge meetings. These meetings have had a nearly perfect 
attendance record. Most recently, the pledges were more than 
successful in rallying up all of the annexes to the house at 7:00 
a.m. for a rousing breakfast of Bloody Marys and screwdrivers at 
the annual post-St. Patrick's Day wake-up on March 18. 

Such traditional pledge functions and get-ups as the phone 
seat, phone hat (the duck), work duty, kitchen duty, maps, hot 
truck run, and, of course, the infamous son.gs funqion (ya ho, ya 
ho, ya ho) have all been incorporated into this year's pledge 
program. In addition, the pledges are proud to announce the 
return of the best party on the hill, the rock-'n' -roll tea on April 
25. The tea returns after a one-year hiatus. 

The final pledge function, the pledge project, is well under 
way. The group decided that the grotto should be returned to 
functional state. The pledges are installing permanent electricity 
and a working sink, insulating the walls, and refinishing the 
bar-in addition to a number of other repairs and additions. It is 
hoped that this once revered room will return to its position of 
importance within the Pi-house. 

As you can tell, the pledges are getting more than acquainted 
with the Pi-house, both socially and functionally. I hope that 
you share the enthusiasm that I have about the pledge class and 
hope you can return to Ithaca in the near future to meet our 
pledges-or, by then, our new brothers! 

Jeff Corbin '87 
Pledge Trainer 

PAGE THREE 

Some Brothers Find New Annex 
In Collegetown For Fall 

Greetings from Ithaca. The snow has finally melted, and we 
are moving quickly through the spring semester. The warm 
weather has brought on numerous porch functions, with classic 
rock heard from out of the "new room" and baseballs flying 
across University Avenue. As I sit here on the porch enjoying the 
festivities, I will pass on the news of Sigma Pi. 

The strength of the Pi-house was once again boosted by the 
addition of our new pledges. They are coming along under the 
guidance of our piedge trainer,Jeffrey Corbin '87, and his assis­
tants. We are looking forward to initiating them into the "secrets 
and mysteries" of Sigma Pi; assuming that their progress coh• 
tinues. The pledges are really a great bunch, and I'm looking 
forward to living in the house with them next fall. 

Many of the neophytes are moving to 626 Stewart Avenue next 
year; however, the unlucky neophytes who could not find space 
were forced to find a new annex in collegetown. The existing 
Zofi{ietown annexes wi.ll be filled by the many juniors who will 
be returning from semesters in New York City; Washington; 
D.C., Phoenix, San Francisco, Dublin, London, and Paris.· 

Socially, the Pi-house is having a wild year, thanks to. the 
strong effort of our social chairman, Stu Strumwasser '88. Stu has 
been "getting the psych up," and his hard work and creativity ate 
reminiscent of Bill Hoppin '85. We have been working hard to 
bring back some of the old parties, while dealing responsibly 
with the new drinking laws. The beach party was a huge success 
with the Jamaican band SWAMMP, and rock-'n' -roll tea returns 
on April 25. 

Dolly is doing very well. He is spending a lot of time. in the 
house hanging out with the guys-bowling, of course. Talk of 
the roast always brings a smile to Dolly's face. He asked me to 
thank all of you once again for coming and to tell you that the 
evening meant the world to him. 

I hope many of you will come by the house this spring to· see 
Dolly and experience the Pi-house again. Rock•'n-'roll tea is 
back, and Spring Weekend should be better than ever. Take care 
and be well. 

Michael Weissman '88 
Sage 

For ·· 

Cornell Reunion Weekend 
June 11-14 

8c 

Homecoming 1987 
October 9-11 

Cornell vs. Harvard 
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Our Sigma Pi Alumni Write 
An assistant director for Dataquest, JOHN R. BOLDT '70 

(1540 Kahler Court, San Jose, CA 95132) writes, "Last summer 
we moved to our present address in the hills east of San Jose. "\Ve 
can often see San Francisco, which is about 40-45 miles away. 
Barbara Runser, my longtime POSSLQ (the government calls us 
'persons of opposite sex sharing living quarters'), received a 
promotion from the Digital Equipment Corporation to area 
projects manager, which included relocation from our old home 
in San Ramon about 35 miles to the north." John informs us that 
after 12 years in engineering and engineering management, he 
has spent the last five in marketing and that his newest positions 
have allowed him more travel time. "In fact, DONALD F. AN­
DERSON '69 stopped in on his way back from India the night 
before I left for Hong Kong, Taiwan, and Japan." Fie has seen 
several other Pi-men in the past year and provides the following 
information about them: "MICHAEL M. J. YOUNG '68 still 
lives in Hawaii; JAMES E. KLOCK '70 lives south of Boston 
with wife Joanne (whom he met at my wedding many years ago) 
and two kids; PETER A. HELLMOLD '70 lives on Long Island 
with wife Becky and two kids." John also reports that he still has 
quite an interest in cars. He adds, "Give my best to Hailstork. I 
can't believe he has cominued to stay at the Pi-house all these 
years! I have great memories of some special meals, great parties, 
continually fixing the dishwasher, a couple of food fights, and a 
bunch of good times." 

A father of five ("girl, boy, boy, boy, girl"), ALFRED J. 
PATANE reports that he works as a district service manager for 
the Briggs & Stratton Corporation and that he is very proud to be 
a member of Sigma Pi. Send a warm welcome to AI at 3025 
McGarvey Ave., Redwood City, CA 94061. 

"I'm going to get my head examined for moving to Ohio from 
California," writes RICHARD L. CAHOON '77. Dick works as a 
division manager for the Dunlop Tire Corporation and resides at 
18156 W. Bend Dr., Strongsville, OH 44136. 

Physician KENNETH T. STEADMAN '59 reports an address 
of 834 Hastings Rd., Geneva, NY 14456. 

An engiReer .for Celeritek, WILLIAM w, HOPPIN '85 
informs us that he resides at 2020 Oberlin St., Palo Alto, CA 
94306. 

"JOHN MENNELL '82 extended his election losing streak by 
getting stomped in a race for the Maryland House of Delegates," 
writes JOHN E. MENNELL '82. "The former herald says that 
his MILK plan and SPLEP (Sigma Pi Lot Expansion Program) 
weren't as well received in his election district as they were in the 
Pi-house. He wishes to thank many Pi-men who poured money 
into his campaign slush fund--'The Black Hole.' Currently 
enjoying unemployment, he says that anyone with news of a job 
should not contact him. However, sympathy cards can be sent to 
225 Whitmoor Terrace, Silver Spring, MD 20901." John adds that 
he has seen GERALD B. LEAPE '83. 

Reporting an address of Box 56, Darien, CT 06820, DAVID K. 
DELLENBAUGH '75 writes, "Nice to hear from Sigma Pi. It 
looks like you guys are very organized, and The Muse seems 
thicker than I ever remember it. Keep on truckin'." David also 
informs us that he spent three months in Australia, where he was 
sailing on a boat in the America's Cup eliminations. 

After accepting a job with a New YO<k law firm by the name of 
Shea & Gould, DENNIS P. McNAMARA '83 reports that he will 
be 8ack in New York in June 1987, in time for the wedding of 
GARY S. DERCK '81. Dennis invites all Pi-men interested in 
wresting the Procrasticup Golf Tournament cup from the cur­
rent championship team of Vernick and McNamara to partici­
pate in the 1987 tournament, which "will be held (tentatively) in 
Myrtle Beach, South Carolina, in the fall of 1987. Losers buy at 
the 19th hole." Reach Dennis at P.O. Box 4211, Austin, TX 
78765. 

Writes JAMES H. KEENE III '57, "Was amused at the lettrrof 
PHILIP A. THURSTON '61 in The Muse about the history of 
chefs at Sigma Pi. I never knew Dolly, but it appears he is 
following in a long tradition of very long service to Sigma Pi. 
Only three people have held forth in the kitchen since the 1940s. 
Fred Willis was with us from just after WWII until approxi­
mately 1956. He had a sidekick who worked as houseman. His 
name was John Gaskins. Freddie's cooking was well known and 
sought after, especially on house-party weekends. John was a 
singer. The highlight of the Christmas holidays was John's 
rendition of 'Silent Night.' John looked like and sounded like 
Nat King Cole. After Freddie, came Mrs. Ripke (referred to in 
Phil Thurston's letter as a German couple). Mr. Ripke was 
houseman and was responsible for developing the bank on the 
west side of the house into a very respectable rock garden. Their 
full names were Mr. and Mrs. Wilhelm G. Ripke. They were 
charming people and a real asset to Sigma Pi during the years 
they were with us." Write to"]. H." at 720 N. 57th Ave., Omaha, 
NE 68132. 

Retiree HOWARD T. CRITCHLOW JR. '36 (9 E. Close, 
Moorestown, NJ 08057) reports to us that "with Mu Chapter 
Sigma Pi classmates ALBERT L. BATCHELDER '36 (and wife), 
WALTER R. BUERGER '35, and FRANCIS R. FOWLER '36 
(and wife) also in attendance at the 50th Cornell reunion of the 
class of 1936 this last June, my wife, Pat, and I had a combined 
Sigma Pi 50th reunion ball. Everyone appeared to be in good 
health and enjoying retired life." 

Our best wishes to VANCE HARRISON JR. '75, whowas 
married to Nancy Klos on November 27, 1986. Vance informs us 
that he has been at WXRT for nine years. "Glad to hear of all the 
success for Hailstork's retirement party." Give VanC'e a jingle at 
785 Rosewood Ave., Winnetka, IL 60093. 

Don't take off 
without sending us 
your new address! 

Write to us before 
you move! 

Our address is 
on page two. 
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More Reports From Alums 
ERIC F. JENSEN '51, an attorney, informs us that he "mar­

ried off his younger daughter in California" and has begun 
teaching as an adjunct professor at Pace University's law school. 
"Red" adds that he is continuing his work as a labor and com­
mercial arbitrator. Keep in touch with him at 15 Winslow Rd., 
White Plains, NY 10606. 

"Just moved to Florida and couldn't be happier," announces 
RICHARD W. KUBIAK '68. "Had enough of the cold New 
England weather. Time to warm my buns in the sun and not on a 
wood stove." Dick, a pharmacist working for Boca Raton Com­
munity Hospital, resides at 950 Meadows Rd., Apt. #203, Boca 
Raton, FL 33432. 

T -

A manager of a technology department at Sandoz Pharma­
ceuticals, STEVEN L. BERGH '79 reports that he and his family 
are doing fine. "Peggy and I passed our first anniversary and feel 
that we still want to be married. We do not anticipate any addi­
tions to our family in the near future. You never know, though." 
Wish "Beta" and Peggy well at 18 Elm St., Morristown, NJ 
07960. 

JAMES C. FORBES JR. '74, president of Vintage Wine Dis­
tributor, writes, "My business recently opened a new warehouse 
in Columbus, from which we service central and southern Ohio. 
We now sell wines of distinction to all major wine accounts in 
Ohio. If any brothers are also in the wine industry, I would be 
delighted to talk to them. Please call 216/248-1750." Stay in 
touch with "Casey" at 16229 Snyder Rd., South Russell, OH 
44022. 

MICHAEL T. LEIGH '52(12GardinerSt., Darien, CT06820) 
informs us that he saw PHILIPPE J. MOCQUARD '55 and AR­
THUR M. JAGGARD '52 in the fall. "Phil, who lives in Madrid, 
Spain, and manages an extensive hotel and catering business, 
was in the U.S. on business and meetings in connection with his 
election to the Cornell Council. A lot had transpired in 30 years, 
and we caught up on each other's events." 

An employee of Preformed Line Products, ROBERT G. 
RUHLMAN '78 reports·arra:ddressof lOVilia Beach;Gl-eveiand, 
OH 44110. 

Congratulations to RICHARD M. FELDMAN '76, who had a 
son, Jonathan Edward, on November 11, 1985. "Buddha" works 
as a personnel manager for North American Philips Lighting 
and reports that he's spoken with YONG SOO HA '76, "who has 
materialized in New York City and is doing well." Write to 
"Buddha" at 19 Prosper Way, Washington, NJ 07882. 

VINCENT G. CRANE '52 informs us that he has a new 
address of 330 Picture Dr., Pittsburgh, PA 15236. 

From Japan, where he's been working for a year in investment 
banking for Shearson Lehman Brothers, Inc., JARETT F. WAIT 
'80 informs us that he's seen fellow Pi-man JAY "Herbie" 
ERNST '81. " 'Herbie' is also employed by Shearson Lehman, 
working as an equity trader in New York. You can reach him in 
care of Shearson Lehman Brothers, Inc., World Financial Center, 
American Express Tower, Sixth Floor, New York, NY 10285." 
Write to Jarett at Chambre de Nishiazabu 202, 4-14-14 Nishia­
zabu Minato-ku, Tokyo 106 JAPAN .. 

An attorney for Pelavin, Norberg, Harlick & Beck, BRYANT 
L. YOUNG '70 lives with his wife, Betsy, and two young daugh­
ters, Kendra and Megan, at 64 Bridge Rd., Box 810, Ross, CA 
94957. Bryant informs us that they bought an old house "about 
twenty minutes north of the Golden Gate and have been fixing it 
up this past year. I see KEVIN F. FOUNTAIN '68 several times a 
year when he comes through from Hong Kong, where he's cur­
rently living." 

Happy father LUC G. CHABOT '80 reports that he has a new 
baby daughter, Monique. He writes that she is :'healthy and 
growing fast. So far no signs of any of Dad's bad habits or 
degenerate thought processes." Luc works as an arctic engineer 
for Ule Ot:Ntrt -:Drtlttn-g·ScExp;l'lmtritmC6mpah)'.-He irifbrms'Ms 
that he saw ROBERT B. FUCHS '80 during Mardi Gras '87. 
"There is nothing quite comparable to Mardi Gras anywhere in 
the world. You have to see it to believe it. Just imagine a brother's 
banquet but with over one million people in the streets.'' Contact 
Luc at 2128 Pine Hurst Dr., La Place, LA 70068. "Please give my 
regards to Dolly!" 

Writes JOHN I. HOLDEN '43, "Retired last June from the 
surveying and engineering firm of which I was a partner for 20 
years and am working there part-time now as an employee. One 
of my sons is a partner there." John shares with us that he and 
wife Bernice have lived at their current address (185 Elm St., 
Southhampton, NY 11968) for 27 years. "We have three 
children-a daughter and two sons-and also two grandchil­
dren, all of whom live within four miles of us." John sees 
SAMUEL F. HERRICK '42 often. "We were roommates at Sigma 
Pi during my junior year." John has also heard from FREDER­
ICK R. HAVERLY '42 and writes, "wished we could have joined 
him at HOWARD W. HULFORD's '44, but we were already 
committed to a Hawaii tour. Hope he ·plans another get~ 

together." John finishes with, "Enjoying retirement-golf, trav­
eling, etc.-and am always glad to get The Muse and hear about 
what's going on at the house." 

Currently self-employed as a part-time medical consultant, 
BRUCE M. MASTON '65 reports that he had a career change and 
is now•a·fuB•timestudentat·Albany'1> law-school, fi'om which he 
expects to graduate in June.l987. "Future plans indude career: in 
malpractice law and medical consultation and litigation." He 
informs us that JOHN RUMBLE '64 works for the U.S. Bureau 
of Standards. He wonders, "Whatever. happened to Pi-man 
STEVEN C. PAGE '65 (2716 Asbury Ave., Evanston, IL 60201) 
and suave TERRY PARKER?" He adds that he has made a 
transition from ski weeks at Ski-Bunk Lodge to day trips with 
Sarah, his 13-year-old daughter. He has also been married to wife 
Lynne for 19 years. Anyone passing through the Albany area is 
welcome to stop by at 1333 Regent St., Schenectady, NY 12309. 

Working as a physician for Cornell University's medical col­
lege, GEORGE G. READER '40 reports that he's been with the 
medical college since graduation, except for two years that he 
spent with the U.S. Navy in the South Pacific. George is a 
professor of medicine, a Livingston Farrand professor of public 
health, and a chairman of the department of public health. In 
1985 he was elected to the Institute of Medicine in the National 
Academy of Sciences and has been a faculty trustee of Cornell 
University since 1982 and is currently in his last year of term. 
Write to George at 155 Stuyvesant Ave., Rye, NY 10580. 
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If,ere are -~he lfJ67 brothers. How "!lan'Y,. do you m:ognize'! 

Sigma PiAlumni News From Far And Near 
Announces MATTHEW C. KELLY '78, "my wife, Sharon, 

gave birth to our daughter, Laura Colleen Kelly, on January 14, 
1987. I now have the good fortune to love two women at the same 
time. She is a little sweetheart!" "Kel" works as a manager of 
restaurant operations for the Culinary Institute of America and 
writes that he hopes to see KENT G. SHENG '78 and WILLIAM 
CAVANAUGH '78 on a road trip this spring. "They are threaten­
ing to find out whether· Ancram really exists." Send congratula­
tions to "Kel" and Sharon at RD #l, Box 3588, Ancram, NY 
12502. "All our best to 'the Doll' and all the current Pi-men at the 
house.'' 

Account executive BRIAN R. P. FITZGERALD '82 writes, 
"Would like to say hello to THOMAS F. McHUGH '81 (453 
Myrtle Ave., Elmhurst, IL 60126) and ask where he's at!" "Fitz" 
also announces the birth of Beverly Pollack, daughter of 
ANDREW M. POLLACK '82 and wife Debra. "And to the rest of 
you fellas-meet me at Bobby V's in Stamford, Coq.necticut. 
Later!" Reach "Fitz" at Box 1557, Greenwich, CT 06836. 

WARREN R. LEACH '53 (4 Skytop Rd., Edison, NJ 08820) 
writes, "I have been on a special project· since May '86 to work 
with a- eoali-t?ion of major businesses and non•profit ·organiza­
tions to develop a program called Leadership New Jersey." We 
quote from a brochure entitled Leadership New Jersey, "The 
goal of Leadership New Jersey is to expand andimprovethe pool 
of the state's voluntary leadership. Participants complete the 
program having developed a network of new relationships with 
leaders across the state and a deeper understanding of New Jer­
sey's problems, opportunities, needs, and resources." "Skip" 
reports that he is building a vacation house on land in Pennsylva­
nia that he owns with RICHARD B. FELBECK '53. He also 
informs us that he and wife Carol have five grandchildren. 

Working as a lawyer in an attorney general's office, NICHO­
LAS T. LONG '68 shares with us that as of January 7, he 
expected to be chief assistant attorney general for the civil divi­
sion in the Rhode Island attorney general's office. "Any bright 
Pi-men lawyers who are bored with simply making money are 
encouraged to contact me about coming to work. Ditto for law 
students." Nick also boasts that his first child, Gabriel, was born 
on December 16, 1985. "He has been agreatjoy from the moment 
of his birth." Send congratulations to Nick at 92 E. Main Rd., 
Little Compton, RI 02837. 

An engineering manager for Motorola, DAVID "Felby" 
FELDBAt !MER '80 informs us, "Any brothers out Arizona-way 
give me a holler, and we'll share the beauty!" Give "Felby" <1 
jingle at 701 W. Park Ave., Chandler, AZ 85224. 

Maintenance engineer JOHN W. MORRISON '75 writes that 
he intended to move into a new house in January 1987. Greet 
John at 236 Bertha Ave., Woodstown, NJ 08098. 

Having moved to New York City, JONATHAN S. PETTEE 
'81, an investment banker for Morgan Stanley, informs us that he 
has heard from DEAN B. HARWOOD '81, MICHAEL G. 
RANTZ '81, PETER B. DREYFUSS '80, and EDWARD A. BER· 
LIN '81. "Guy" writes, "I'm incredibly pleased that The Muse is 
finally being done in a professional manner, as it should be, and 
I'm sure it will yield better alumni support. 'The Doll' looks as 
fit as ever in the fall Muse. Keep the faith and build another 
winning intramural hockey team." Contact "Guy" at 103 W. 
75th St., New York, NY 10023. 

Since his retirement from teaching in a community college in 
California, GEORGE C. GRUBB JR. '44 informs us that he has 
been traveling lo keep in touch with his five children, seven 
grandchildren, and one foster grandchild. George also reports 
that he has visited RUSSELL W. MUNKENBECK '42 at his farm 
near Cooperstown, New York. He adds, "Did not know Dolly 
Hailstork, but your report of his retirement reminded me of 
Annie, who used to reign in 'the pit,' as we called the old kitchen 
(and it was), and Mr. Allen, the houseman. Glad to have news of 
BENJAMIN R. ANDREWS JR. '40, my first Sigma Pi friend ;tnd 
b~other." Address warm wishes to George at 608 N. Quince St., 
Olympia, WA 98506. 

DECEASED 

We regret to report the deaths of the following alumni: 

WILLIAM C. W. CHILD JR. '37, October 29, 1985 
ALBERT HAYWOOD JR. '21, April 7, 1975 
WILLIAM J. SCHRADER '65, April 30, 1986 

L. NAPOLEON ST. JAMES JR. '27, July 3, 1979 
MATTHEW J. WARD '22, November 29, 1986 

J. BOONE WILSON '29, April 12, 1986 


